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District Manager Cruz commenced the meeting at 10:04 AM with a brief tribute to Joe Boiko, a
Board Member and District Service Cabinet Member representing Riverbay Corporation, who
passed away in October. Mr. Boiko was a hard working individual, dedicated to serving the Co-
op City community. He appreciated working with Agency representatives and was grateful for
the opportunity to work with those present.

Mr. Cruz invited those present to introduce themselves. He noted that the 45" Precinct was not
present as they were attending a promotion ceremony for Captain Ghonz who is being elevated
to Deputy Inspector at 1 Police Plaza. Mr. Cruz congratulated Captain Ghonz. Mr. Cruz said that
the precinct will provide information after the meeting.

FDNY — B.C. McDade

Borough Chief McDade submitted statistics.
There were no announcements and since there were no questions and he had another meeting to
attend, Borough Chief McDade excused himself.

Transit Police

Transit Police were not present, however Mr. Cruz indicated that when they are unavailable for
the meeting they usually provide an update afterwards.

NYC Transportation Dept. (DOT) — D. Alcantara, E. Riquelme

Ms. Alcantara introduced Emily Riquelme, a new Borough Planner at NYC DOT. Ms. Riquelme
will be accompanying Ms. Alcantara to future District Service Cabinet meetings.

Ms. Alcantara reported that the Agency will have an update at the January District Service
Cabinet meeting on the request for a Safety Crosswalk at Preston High School (Schurz Avenue
& Brinsmade Avenue) DOT 351945, filed 10/2017.

A response to the question of traffic signal timing on Jarvis Avenue at Bruckner Blvd. DOT-
388037-L6B0, is due tomorrow. Nov. 21, 2018. Ms. Alcantara will email updates and provide
them at the January meeting.



The request for removal of “No Parking” signs on the Roberts Avenue side of Our Lady of the
Assumption Church, 1617 Parkview Avenue, will be removed from the Agenda, as the church is
reluctant to relinquish the spots.

Ms. Alcantara responded to the request for cleaning at the Express Bus Stop BXM9 on the Cross
Bronx Expressway Service Road past Randall Avenue by reporting that the Agency does not
have the capacity to clean such areas. The arterials department cleans parkways and the lot
cleaning division handles City owned lots. There is no resource to clean areas outside DOT

fencing.

Mr. Cruz reported that he will refer the Bus Stop cleaning issue to FEDCAP. Ishrael Gonzalez of
Council member Gjonaj’s office reported that the Council member had already submitted the
area to FEDCAP. Mr. Cruz thanked Council Member Gjonaj.

Ms. Alcantara requested 311 #s for the request for repaving of the Bruckner Expressway
overpass on East Tremont Avenue and the repaving of Ellsworth Avenue, between Fairmount
and Layton Avenues due to ponding issues.

The due date for a response for the request for an all way stop sign at the intersection of E. 196
St. and St. Paul Avenue is March 11", Such requests take up to 16 weeks. The DOT work order
number is DOT — 397 319 F8B1.

The request for a traffic signal at the intersection of Crosby and Coddington Avenues has a
March 11, 2019 response due date. The DOT work order number is DOT 397 217 F4Z5. Ms.
Alcantara indicated that this request will most likely be denied as this issue was reviewed less
than three years ago, and the agency typically does not revisit issues prior to three year intervals.
Mr. Cruz stressed that there have been many accidents at this intersection.

Ms. Alcantara responded to the Board’s inquiry about a meter placed on Wenner Place. The
meter does not belong to DOT; other institutions also utilize meters. It is located on a fire
hydrant, not the roadway.

Mr. Cruz also relayed that the Board had received complaints about foliage extending onto the
roadway along Shore Road from the Bartow Circle to the county line northbound and from the
Circle to the entrance of the Hutchinson River Parkway southbound. Ms. Alcantara was not sure
whose jurisdiction this maintenance would fall under and pledged to get clarification.

Mr. Cruz also inquired about resuming work on designating bike lanes on Brush Avenue. Ms.
Alcantara relayed that there was considerable community backlash when work was being done.
The agency would like that issue to be remedied before the work is resumed.

Mr. Cruz indicated that he wouldn’t be opposed to using plastic barriers to secure the bike lanes.
Mr. White of Con Edison offered that at Van Courtland Park the bike lanes are placed between
the curb and the parking lanes to provide additional safety.



State Transportation Dept. (State DOT)

Mr. Cruz indicated that since State DOT is not present, he will email the following Agenda Items
to them for follow up:
e New England Thruway Authority — Status of road surface repairs on the New England
Thruway between Exits 8 and 13 north and south bound
e [lluminated Billboard at Westchester Avenue Overpass of Hutchinson River Parkway

Transportation Dept. — Bridges - R. Fernandez, A. Baver

Mr. Fernandez reported that the Westchester Avenue Overpass project is nearing the completion
of stage 1 and will be moving to the north side. The water main and bridge deck are done. The
north side will begin in January or February.

Ms. Bayer reported on the Unionport Bridge Project. The foundation for the two temporary lift
bridges should be done by the end of this year, weather permitting. It is difficult to maintain the
roadway of the existing bridge as it is in poor shape. Overall the project is running smoothly.
Traffic agents are present daily.

Mayor’s Office (CAU) - F. Konneh

Mr. Konneh’s announcement that the new Bronx Animal Shelter had been confirmed was met
with applause from the cabinet. Mr. Cruz noted that though the Board was opposed to the
location, Council Member King was very successful in securing meaningful amenities for his
community which we should be proud of: improvements to the dangerous “killer curve” area,
possible downzoning of the billboard zoning lot, and a new Beacon Program at Truman High
School.

Mr. Konneh announced that a NYC ID pop up site will be located at Westchester Square Library
in December, 2018. Mr. Cruz requested a blurb/flyer for distribution. It will be near the Army
Career Center from December 10" to the 121, from 10 AM to 5 PM.

Mr. Konneh indicated that he will follow up on NYCHA issues noted on the Agenda. He had
followed up on the elevator issue at 680 Balcom Avenue which was fixed, but now the other

elevator is down.

Department of Parks and Recreation — K. Zagorski, Ray Combest

Ms. Zagorski reported that at Owen Dolen Recreational Center renovations are currently
underway and Parks is working with contractors on the roof project. Care is being taken that
existing roof leaks do not affect the renovation work.

The Windows and doors project is in the design phase. The project should be completed by
March 2019.

Mr. Cruz announced that the Board’s Parks and Recreation Committee has a new Chair,
Terrence Franklin. Mr. Cruz requested a guided tour with Parks of Pelham Bay Park, to
familiarize Mr. Franklin with the scope of this invaluable resource.



Ms. Zagorki was not familiar with the Board’s request for maintenance at Bufano Park. Mr.
Cruz indicated that this was a District Needs item and a request for a face lift of the park. Mr.
Cruz agreed to email the details.

Ms. Zagorski reported on the inquiry concerning the availability of the roller hockey rink. The
Permit was not renewed to the roller hockey league, therefore it is available.Ms. Zagorski
announced that a public hearing for community input concerning the Orchard Beach Pavilion
would be held at Lehman High School on Tuesday, December 4" at 7:30 PM. Community input
is welcomed.

Mr. Ray Combest announced that on Thanksgiving Day, November 22", from 11 AM to 3 PM,
at Owen Dolen Recreational Center, Thanksgiving Dinners will be served to the needy.

Department of Sanitation Enforcement (DSNY) — SEA II S. Jones

SEA II Jones had no announcements and reported that he will provide enforcement at the areas
mentioned on the Agenda: Longstreet Avenue and Wissman Avenue, and the Express Bus Stop
BXM9 on the Cross Bronx Expressway Service Road past Randall Avenue (cross Bronx
Expressway) as well as along the private residences.

Mr. Cruz stressed the need for enforcement at dirty tree pits on the East Tremont Avenue and
Westchester Avenue corridors.

Superintendent Mason reported that DSNY has been issuing tickets for high weeds and litter. He
also provided services at the Express Bus Stop BXM on the Cross Bronx Expressway Service
Road.

Department of Sanitation (DSNY) — Superintendent Mason

Superintendent Mason reported on the snow storm of Thursday, November 15™. He noted that
prior to the snowfall, 80% of Board 10°s roadways were salted. Accidents on the Cross Bronx
and backups caused by the George Washington Bridge closure caused traffic backups which
grounded DSNY vehicles and prevented highway and roadway clearing.

Mr. Mason reported on the Boards long standing request for lot cleaning behind Griswold
Avenue. Upon inspection there was no sign of rodents or garbage, only overgrowth. Therefore
the request was denied by lot cleaning.

Mr. Cruz relayed that he had also spoken with the owner and offered FEDCAP services, but she
declined. Because it is privately owned, there is nothing further the Board can do.

Ms. Peralta-Downing offered to send an inspector who could issue a Commissioner’s Order, but
only if visible evidence of the presence of rodents is detected.

Superintendent Mason will submit any additional clean-up sites for FEDCAP as they arise.



Con Edison — B. White, R. Infante

A request was received from Parks to remove a portion of a tree at 3167 Parsifal Place which is
in close proximity to electrical conductors, however, it was not submitted as a priority and won’t
be accomplished until sometime next year.

Mr. White reported that Con Edison met with the homeowner of 155 C Edgewater Park
concerning their mold issue. Con Edison claims that it is not related to their work, but an
ongoing leak a 168 C. Edgewater Park. The Con Edison representative spoke with a general
contractor at 168 C and learned that the leak was cured a week prior. The owner of 155 C
Edgewater Park agreed to monitor the condition and see if the mold dries up since the water
source has ceased.

Buildings, Dept. of (DOB) - S. Nuzzo

3250 Westchester Avenue remains in disapproved status as of October 22", Mr. Nuzzo will
check on the number of stories being proposed for this site.

The billboard issue at 500 Baychester Avenue is still with the Department of Building’s legal
department.

Mr. Cruz noted that one of the concessions won by Councilman King in the Animal Shelter
negotiations was that City Planning will evaluate downzoning the area where the billboards are
located, which can determine its fate.

Mr. Nuzzo reported that on October 10, 2018, a full demolition for 2115 Burr Avenue was
signed off on. There are 11 parking spaces at this site.

3273 Westchester Avenue had necessary permits and will be removed from the Agenda.
A stop work order was issued on October 2, 2018 at 1051 Hollywood Avenue. Their hearing date
is approaching. Illegal excavation was observed.

The Safe Buildings Unit was consulted on 2018 Continental Avenue. Roof repair work was
done. Judge adjourned this hearing until Jan. 28™.

Roof work at 2878 Sampson Avenue did not require a permit, however, a violation for the height
of the fencing was issued.

1820 Edison Avenue, proposed 6 story building without parking, remains in disapproved status.
There are 10 dwelling units. Parking may be waived.

2925 Greene Place - Alt 1 220671146, has been disapproved. Mr. Cruz cited a law that if an
individual owes more than $25,000 in civil Penalties, they should not be issued new permits. Mr.
Nuzzo clarified that permits can be issued to correct hazardous ECB violations, which require
repair. Mr. Nuzzo will provide additional information.



Mr. Nuzzo reported that at 1525 Research Avenue, C1-1-1641614221 inspectors found the property
closed and sealed. Ms. Kilkenny reported that per the next door neighbor, the side door in the alley
is unlocked.

An inspection of 3551 E. Tremont Avenue found the chimney to be in good condition. The
condition is concerning to the neighboring business. Failure to maintain violations were issued for
cracks in the bricks.

Mr. Cruz reported that there was oil leaking though a wall. Mr. Nuzzo requested photos.

Mr. Cruz inquired about an application on Baisley Avenue. Residents feel it was never a two
family home. Mr. Cruz will forward an email concerning this request.

Environmental Protection Dept. (DEP) - E. Ardizzone

Ms. Ardizzone reported that the water supply is good. Complaints have ceased. This item will
be removed from the January Agenda.

Ms. Ardizzone reported that repairs to a water main on Erskine Place at the 1-95 underpass is
being worked on. Special material was ordered for this repair and when it arrives it will be
addressed. There is no time frame for this repair, but it is expected to be repaired shortly.

Ms. Ardizzone requested that all homeowners be encouraged to clear leaves and debris from
catch basins near their homes.

MTA —J. Carter

Ms. Carter distributed flyers and palm cards promoting the ongoing transit survey. The Agency
is anxious to receive customer feedback and is offering free fairs.

The MTA Board will determine if fairs will be increased. Fairs haven’t been increased since
2015. There will be a rate increase hearing on November 29, 2018, at Hostos Community
College. It is one of 8 hearings to be held throughout the City.

Health Department (DOH) — E. Peralta-Downing

Ms. Peralta-Downing reported that as of December 2018, mobile food vendors will receive a
letter grading. Vendors are required to have their letter visible at all times and a tracking device
will be installed on every cart. The program will take two years to become fully functional.

Mr. Cruz noted that legionnaire’s disease had been found elsewhere in the City. He inquired
about the condition that was remedied in Co-op City. Ms. Peralta-Downing reported that they
continue to monitor the buildings that tested positive, to ascertain that they remain clear. They
were tested recently, but the results are not yet in. It takes two to three weeks to cultivate the
samples. The Agency will publicize the results.



Town and Country — Z. Garland

Ms. Garland discussed a new program, City FHEPS that as of Oct. 29, will be replacing link and
PHEPS program. The new program has more incentives for landlords to participate. Rental
amounts have been increased. This is new to landlords and may take time to publicize.

A new criteria with this program is that housing providers are now charged with having potential
properties inspected.

Department of Consumer Affairs (DCA ) —T. Rahman

Ms. Rahman provided an update on pop up carwash activity and the agency’s efforts to have
operators apply for licensing which is now mandatory. Investigators visited the following
reported sites: Cross Bronx Expressway and East Tremont, Bartow Avenue, near 2050 Bartow,
and Commerce Avenue between Zerega and Seabury Avenue.

Investigators found one operator on Zerega Avenue, but none at the Cross Bronx Expressway or
Bartow Avenue locations. At the Zerega Location, the operator was provided with application
material to apply for his license.

Ms. Rahman reported that a law suit was filed against Berkley College because they were
deceiving students concerning student loans. A press release with specific information will
follow.

Senate Jamal Bailey’s Office - Ashley Meza

Ms. Meza announced that Senator Bailey and the 47" Precinct are co-sponsoring a coat drive.
Coats can be dropped at the Senator’s Office: 959 E 233 Street. Coats will be distributed on
January 8%

Due to the results of the recent elections, the State Senate expects to get a lot more accomplished
during the upcoming session.

The Senator’s office also has turkeys for distribution to needy families. Those interested should
contact the office.

Council Member Mark Gjonaj’s Office — I. Gonzalez

Mr. Gonzalez announced that Council Member Gjonaj was hosting a turkey giveaway today and
yesterday and asked that anyone in need call their office. A truck with turkeys was curbside at
the office.

Mr. Gonzalez also noted that there were about 30 spots available for FEDCAP snow removal.
Seniors in the Councilman’s district can call to be added to the list.



Assembly Member Michael Benedetto’s Office — J. Adams

Mr. Adams announced that Covenant House is planning to come to the Bronx.

Mr. Cruz indicated that he had spoken with Sr. Nancy Downing who wants to operate transitory
housing for youth near St. Peter’s residence. Mr. Cruz did not know what contract level they are
at, but that they hoped to open next year.

Mr. Adams announced that the rescheduled Halloween event, the Ragamuffin Carnival and
Contest, would be held at Preston High School from Noon to 4 pm on Saturday, November 24th.

Mr. Cruz indicated that there was no District Service Cabinet meeting in December and that the
next Board meeting would be held on January 17, 2019 at 2959 Jean Jugan Residence.

Mr. Cruz announced the following:

e Renovations will begin shortly at McDonalds, 3660 East Tremont Avenue.
Board Minutes form 2017 will be removed from the CB10 website to keep the site current.
The developer of the proposed hotel at 2100 Bartow Avenue is uncertain if they want to
continue with the project
¢ Home Energy Assistance Program applications are available. Constituents can seek
assistance at the Board Office.

Mr. Cruz thanked all for their attendance and wished all a Happy Thanksgiving.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:50 AM.
Respectfully submitted,

Noreen H. Kilkenny
Bronx Community Board #10

Police 45™ Precinct (NYPD) - Lt. Hernandez, P.O. Sourhada, P.O. Rahn

This report was provided at the Board Office on November 28™.

Acri Café failed an underage operation early in November, with three instances of underage
patrons. The business has been padlocked.

On November 17" there was an assault at Vapor Lounge. The establishment’s security team was
involved in a dispute with a patron. The patron called 911.

There was an assault outside Mamajuana three weeks ago. A 911 call was placed.
Plush and Illusions both passed recent underage operations.

A holiday security plan is in effect at all Community Board #10 malls. Additional officers are
present and travel between sites.
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Parks Dept Marianne Anderson, PBP 718-430-
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Lt. Hernandez
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PO Marres-Davoren
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Leslie Brown(Co-op)
Judd Karlman (Pelham Bay)

(718) 792-2612
718 863-0436 sq
718 863-0436
718 885 1703 c1.
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Traffic Enforcement
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Mgr. Julio Toro
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Transit Police

D. I. Joyce Williams
P.O. Jason Melendez
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Transportation Dept | Nivardo Lopez 212-748-6680
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Matt Arancio
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Westchester Square | Uriah Johnson 718-597-4629

Bid

Dept. of Youth & Wendy Garcia 212-442-6087

Community Stan Bridgeman 212 676-8202

Development

American Red
Cross

Anastasia Hannah

347 245 8495

718-828-5400/0591




